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BOARD RETREAT
	I.      Call to Order
	The meeting was called to order at 9:05am.

	II.     Pledge of Allegiance
	Mr. Bessette led the Pledge of Allegiance.

	III.   Roll Call
	Present:  Ken Bartholomew, Emma Bates, Art Bobruff, Emilio Cancio-Bello, Bebe Casey, Ben Cushing, Eric Gregoire, Alison Mastin, Dick Wright

	IV.   Discussion
	

	IV.   Discussion
	Mr. Bartholomew explained the purpose of this meeting for new members.  It is an opportunity to discuss salient issues and School Board goals.  

Mr. Feneberg stated this is a free flowing conversation to give administration an idea of Board goals.  Mr. Feneberg has a list of subject areas, but there is no need to be compelled to discuss only those areas.  Mr. Feneberg shared a document for discussion points.  Areas for discussion indicated are: a review of goal status for 19-20, school reopening planning and considerations, high school transitions, substitute discussion and payment plan, the preschool plan, CBE implementation district wide, equity and racial awareness in educational programs, solar and perhaps other topics.  Members agreed to conduct the meeting based on the agenda Mr. Feneberg proposed.  

The Superintendent reviewed goals with a report given in February.  Many of the goals have been accomplished.  Unfortunately, with the pandemic some goals were not attained completely.  Rather than create new goals, he suggested to work with what we have and to continue the work in order to bring the district forward.  A report would be presented in January or February.  

Mr. Bartholomew felt the plan was good, but what should we focus on and in what priority?  Partnership with families is key, although it has certainly been disrupted by remote learning.  In the beginning of the pandemic, Mr. Bartholomew reiterated the Superintendent’s words that it is an “opportunity for the district to show its best face in the community” and he felt in large part this was accomplished.  He does feel there was perhaps a lack of engagement with teacher/student/parent partnership.  

Mr. Bessette also spoke to the remote learning engagement.  He felt communication did occur with students and teacher/practitioners.  Mr. Bessette stated there was feedback that parents did not take a proactive approach.  

Mr. Bartholomew gave examples of instances where there was not parent/teacher communication, but students also were not forthcoming with communication.  Mr. Bartholomew felt teachers should be more proactive.  He noted there is also a responsibility for ‘habits of mind’ for students in which there is agreement, but these skills are not taught very well while younger.  Mr. Feneberg agreed there is a need for a proactive outreach.  Mr. Feneberg also stated the RTI process has improved and conversations with the parents are more meaningful between teacher and parent.  Mr. Feneberg felt there was a need for balance before there is a defensive response from parents.  It will be addressed for the 20-21 school year to improve that communication.  

Mr. Bartholomew felt these interactions should be a part of teacher evaluations.  Mr. Bartholomew stated he looked at the website of the science teachers at the middle school, and it was very different. 

Ms. Casey felt the foundation has been laid with the advisory program at the high school.  She said it is very positive.  

Mr. Bartholomew addressed the ‘X’ block which is for remediation, but apparently students are not always called into it when needed.   

Members continued a discussion about advisories, communication and parent/teacher meetings. 

Mr. Feneberg stated the definition and expectations of advisory has changed multiple times in recent years.  He stated proactive communication should begin before there is a problem, so the relationship between teacher and parent has already been established.  

Mr. Wright felt a form could be sent home for parent signature noting comments and the request for the form to be returned so teachers could have documentation that parents have seen and read the comments.  Mr. Bartholomew stated he has received all the syllabi given to his ninth grader for each of the major classes.  They were signed by student and parent.  Advanced math at the middle school is explained clearly with expectations documented and signatures required by both parent and student.  

Ms. Mastin thought the high school advisory should be revamped; she stated she has received communications from teachers on a regular basis regarding her student.

Dr. Bobruff supported Mr. Wright’s suggestion about forms sent home for the establishment of communication.  The Superintendent stated the district has the mechanism in progress reports, but perhaps it needs improvement to better inform parents.  

Mr. Feneberg stated the day of a teacher has become more complex over the years.  Forty-percent of the day is paperwork with regular educators, not to mention special educators; it is much different now than it was twenty years ago.

Mr. Cushing felt teachers no longer have the time to teach because of so much else they need to do.  He suggested teachers ask parents what and how much communication they want.  He felt that years ago students were fearful of their teachers and today teachers are more fearful of students and parents.  

Mr. Bessette stated education is personalization in learning, but also with parent contact.  He also stated the previous years’ grading is different now with competency education.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello felt parents want to be notified when there is a change in their child’s learning and/or behavior.  He felt this is when we hear the most complaints.  

Mr. Bartholomew stated the parents need to know of any concerns or issues before report cards.  

Mr. Bessette stated competency-education at the high school does ensure consistent communication with parents, and, further, teachers have been “dinged” for not following through with feedback during formative assessments well prior to summative assessments.  He also felt there are many teachers that are not up to speed with the modern definition of competency education.  Mr. Feneberg felt there is a lack of understanding which needs to, and will, change.

Mr. Cushing and Mr. Feneberg spoke to the enormity of communication teachers might be expected to do with the number of students they teach.  There may be 70-120 students they teach and regular communication with parents would be unrealistic. 

Ms. Casey felt the need for understanding of competency-based education is critical on all levels with teachers, students and parents.   Mr. Feneberg stated this past year was a year to consolidate and not introduce anything new.  In March it changed due to the pandemic.

Mr. Bessette shared information about the Atlas Rubicon software which shows curriculum for all grades.  We are creating certain pieces of competency education.  We are articulating our curriculum.  This level of transparency will show parents core units and when they occur.  When you click into the unit, you will see what it entails. It is a slow process with all the information which needs to be entered for all grades in all subject areas as well as to align by grade level.   Mr. Bessette felt it may be available to parents in a year.  
Mr. Bartholomew remarked about the need for a middle high school curriculum coordinator.   He also wondered if technology might require another technology coordinator, specifically with remote learning. Mr. Feneberg stated the addition of the elementary curriculum coordinator has been very beneficial and it is important to consider a middle high school position as well.  

Mr. Feneberg updated members on the new high school principal role to work with leadership as well as continue the culture and climate work.  There has been very favorable progress with culture and climate.  The new principal with have a mentor for support beyond a supervisory role. There will be a redefinition of department chairs. There was consensus the new principal will have to make changes immediately, rather than wait and observe as is typical of a new leader, in order to be successful.  Mr. Bartholomew expressed the importance of leaders being team players.  There has been criticism for several years of several principals in the past of top down leadership rather than a grass roots approach, which he felt was the best way to effect change.   Ms. Bessette cautioned about claims of retaliatory instances and this will need to be addressed as well.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello asked how the administrative team at the high school is being integrated with the new principal.  Mr. Feneberg explained there will be an implementation of a program that is district aligned which will be different than in the past.  The culture may not be changed quickly, but there are mechanisms to facilitate this process.  Mr. Feneberg noted there are quite a few new principals throughout the district and very positive changes are taking place.  

The discussion changed to the re-opening of schools.  Mr. Bessette shared with members a document which was started based on national industry standards. Items considered are: zones within facilities, develop and establish protocols and plans, and get proactive with materials, training, and signage to make spaces workable.  Right now we are still waiting from START committee for schools.  This example of a five page document is just for the SAU.  Schools are taking this model and looking at areas that need to be considered for a physical restart.  There are three columns: full return, hybrid return or remote learning.  Mr. Feneberg felt a hybrid model was not realistic for our district.  Staffing and transportation resources are not available.  Mr. Cancio-Bello was doubtful of a return to school considering the anticipation of a second wave.

Ms. Casey asked administration to elaborate about ordering supplies for a return to school.  Ms. Casey suggested the use of surplus funds could be initiated for the purchases needed.  Mr. Feneberg noted dividers are $160.00 each.  If we wait too long, they may not be available, but if we buy too early, it could be a waste of funds.

Members discussed a Board meeting for the third week in July as hopefully the state will have made a determination.  July 16th was agreed as a date to meet in the summer.  August 6th and 20th are already scheduled.   

Mr. Cushing expressed concern about Cougar Camp this summer at the middle school giving the state guidelines.   Members agreed camp should not take place.  
There was a brief discussion regarding substitute teaching.  

Solar implementation with representation from the Board and MBC for a committee to address it was discussed.  Mr. Gregoire volunteered to be on the committee. 

Equity and racial awareness in educational programs was also discussed.  The culture and climate survey was noted to show this was an issue. Members felt our lack of diversity in our area has had an impact on understanding and awareness.  Dr. Bobruff felt there has been a lack of education regarding equity and racial awareness.  A large part of the country is now reacting to a real issue.

Mr. Cancio-Bello felt our curriculum focuses on U.S. issues and not enough on global issues.  

Ms. Bates felt we also need to highlight amazing things that have been done in a positive rather than just negative light.

Mr. Feneberg felt a Board statement expressing their intention to make equity, racial awareness, etc., a priority and part of our curriculum planning and purchase. Mr. Bessette shared an Atlas Rubicon of social studies depicting global awareness and equity.  

It was noted that equipment purchase and selection be added to policies and process.  Elements of equity and diversity are part of an SEL and class instruction. The Curriculum Committee is involved in these selections.  Mr. Bessette stated the Board could request a class for all students to address equity and diversity.  Mr. Bartholomew stated he did not feel the Board should be involved in a detailed curriculum.  The Policy Committee will come forward with a proposal and recommendation for Board consideration.

Mr. Feneberg did address the Board regarding substitute coverage with short and long-term substitute situations; he was approached by the union to help define the terms.  The definition of short and long term compensation differences should be remedied.  The thought is to have teachers substitute for classes with additional compensation.  It was noted there is inequity between the high school and middle and elementary schools.   Coverage at the high school is more difficult than the other buildings.  The Superintendent stated an MOU could be developed rather than the need to reopen the contract.  Finding substitutes to hire is extremely difficult.  There may be a multitude of teachers that may not return in the fall due to COVID.  Mr. Feneberg suggested it be a pilot for a year or two and reassess.  An MOU will protect the district.  It was suggested this be explained to the public for understanding.  

Mr. Bessette also suggested membersmight want to address the upcoming MOU regarding willingness to return to their roles in the fall with safety parameters and ‘hazard’ pay under COVID.  There may be a request for additional pay.   Mr. Bartholomew questioned the possibility to reopen the contract.  As the budget has been set, we may have to cut staff unless there is a stimulus package.  Board members may be needed for the MOU discussions.

The meeting adjourned at 11:47am.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
School Board Retreat 
June 20, 2020
Suggested Discussion Points
1. Review of Goal Status for 2019-20

a. Last Progress Report of February 2020

b. Covid-19 Adjustments and Priorities

c. PD and Growth Opportunities since March 2020

2.  School Reopening Planning and Considerations

a. DoE Task Force Recommendations

b. Options

c. Supplies and Modifications

d. Contract Implications and HR Considerations

e. Health and Wellness

f. Other

0. High School Transitions

a. C&C Work to Continue

I. Restorative Justice

II. Participatory Leadership and Leadership Council

III. Advisory and Student Voice

b.   Mentoring Plan for new Principal

c.   Redefinition of Department Chair Roles

d.   Review of Recommendations Resulting from Atty. Ford’s Report 

      re: Confidentiality and Climate in the Administrative Team

e.   Support new Principal in establishing his leadership

1. Substitute Discussion and Payment Plan Proposal (LT and ST Subs)

2. Preschool Plan

3. CBE Implementation District Wide

4. Equity and Racial Awareness in KRSD Educational Programs

5. Solar
6. Other
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